CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES

February 14th, 2011

The Caswell County Board of Education met in regular session on Monday, February 14th, 2011, at 6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building.  Members present:  Chairman June Dailey, Vice Chairman Gladys Garland, Sylvia Johnson, Betty Sartin, David Byrd, Mel Battle and Ross Gwynn.  Others present:  Superintendent Dr. Douglas Barker, Assistant Superintendent Donna Hudson, Finance Director Scott Powell, Personnel Director Kelly Pointer, Maintenance Director Jerry Hatchett, Transportation Director Jesse Keesee, Greg Childers, Brenda Pruitt, Peter White, and Angela Evans representing the Caswell Messenger.  Connie Kimrey recorded the minutes.  

I. A. 
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order and a moment of silence was observed.  
I. B. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve the minutes of the January 24th, 2011, meeting as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.  

I. C. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Ross Gwynn to approve the agenda with additional contract under New Business, Item B and addition to New Business, Item E, Fundraising Request.  The motion carried unanimously with those additions.
I. D. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Barker congratulated the winners of the recent Spelling Bee as follows:  Scotlyn McDowell, first place; Tyler Coleman, second place; Noah Schmitt, third place.  Dr. Barker also commended Mrs. Hudson and Vickie Poteat on a wonderful job of organizing the event.  Chairman Dailey congratulated the winners of the Spelling Bee.
I. E.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

· Brenda Pruitt, 1563 Park Springs Road, Providence, NC  27315, addressed the Board on behalf of baseball parents regarding parking concerns for the baseball team.  Mrs. Pruitt stated they were recently told they could no longer park near the baseball building as they have in years past.  The reason being was due to a fire regulation.  Mrs. Pruitt stated she spoke with Fire Marshall Vernon Messengill, who stated the area should be visibly marked as a fire lane or zone and Mrs. Pruitt stated it is not.  In closing, Mrs. Pruitt stated the safety of the students was the greatest concern and asked if other options could be reviewed so that the students could continue to park near the baseball building.  Superintendent stated that the Maintenance Director was informed that vehicles were to be 25 feet from any structure and have been written up due to cars being parked near the school buildings and this was the reasoning for the change.  
· Peter White, 464 Stephens Road, Providence, NC  27315, addressed the Board on the same concerns as Mrs. Pruitt.  He stated that other vehicles are parked within 25 feet of the school and felt if this applies to the baseball players it should apply to everyone.  Mr. White expressed that areas at the high school are very dim and very little lighted areas at night and these are some of the safety concerns the baseball parents have.  Mr. White asked if the Superintendent could get in touch with the Fire Marshall and work together to come up with a plan for a safe parking place for the baseball players to park.

II.
OLD BUSINESS

A. None at this time.
III.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
 Consent Agenda
Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Ross Gwynn to approve the consent agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.
Consent Agenda Items:

1. Field Trip Request
2. Fundraising Requests
1. Field Trip Request -  Approval for BETA Club to attend BETA Club Convention on February 4th – 5th, 2011 in Greensboro, NC.  Verbal approval was received on February 2nd, 2011.
2. Fundraising Requests – Yearbook Club to sell greeting cards/cookbooks on April 4-8th, 2011 and for Student Government Association to sell senior t-shirts from March 1st – April 15th, 2011.
B.
Contract – Quality Construction
Dr. Barker reviewed contract with Quality Construction to renovate girl’s restrooms at Oakwood Elementary.  This will include the following:

Propose to furnish all labor, materials, and equipment to:


Install ceramic from floor up 4’ on walls


Paint sheetrock


Install handicap mirrors


Remove and replace bathroom fixtures


Install layin lights (2x4)


Install layin tile


Install solid plastic partitions


Add $3,800.00 to remove ceramic floor and install new ceramic floor.

Total Cost = $24,800 (including removal of ceramic floor)

This project will begin when school is out.  Upon review, Dr. Barker recommended approval.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by Gladys Garland.  The motion carried unanimously.

Contract – Rian’s House of Rhythm

Dr. Barker reviewed contract with Rian’s House of Rhythm doing business as Creative Movement to provide services for physical fitness activities for preschoolers to promote creativity, imagination, and building social skills.  Two workshops planned for February 17th and March 17th, 2011.  Funds will be paid from the ABC’s for Kindergarten grant recently received from the Danville Regional Foundation.  
Cost = $400.00

Upon review, Dr. Barker recommended approval.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by Betty Sartin.  The motion carried unanimously.

C.
Initial Licensure Plan 

The Beginning Teacher Support Program was reviewed.  Due to changes in State Law, this Plan is required to have Board approval.  This plan states that Caswell County Schools continues to support beginning teachers through the Office of Human Resources.  The Director of Human Resources will actively recruit highly qualified teachers through participation in job fairs, as well as keeping job vacancies advertised as they occur.  In addition to an updated file of applications being maintained at the Central Office for administrative review, the Director of Human Resources will also assist principals in locating applications of highly qualified candidates through the use of DPI’s application website and Teachers-to-Teachers.com.  Other areas reviewed included:

· Orientation Program

· Monthly Beginning Teachers Support Meetings

· Mentor Support

· Observations and Evaluations

· Local Evaluation of the Beginning Teacher Support Program

Upon review and discussion, Mel Battle moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to approve the Initial Licensure Plan/Beginning Teachers Support Program.  The motion carried unanimously.
D.
Resolution
Resolution in Memorial and Appreciation

Of the Life of

Patricia Vann Macklin

WHEREAS, Patricia Vann Macklin was born on May 19th, 1940, and formerly resided at 624 Upper Street, Danville, VA  24541, at the time of her death on January 14th, 2011, and

WHEREAS, Patricia Macklin was a faithful wife and mother, and her family’s welfare was her major and constant concern; and

WHEREAS, Patricia Macklin was a member of High Street Baptist Church; and

WHEREAS, Patricia Macklin was a faithful and dedicated worker for the Caswell County School System serving as a Teacher at Caswell County High School and later at Bartlett Yancey Senior High School; and

WHEREAS, Patricia Macklin will be remembered by her Community and Board of Education for her leadership and her commitment to education; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Caswell County Board of Education wishes to honor the memory of Patricia Macklin and expresses its sympathy to her family by causing a copy of this Resolution to be spread upon the official minutes of the Board of Education and a copy forwarded to the family.

This the 14th day of February 2011.

June Dailey, Chairman




Gladys Garland, Vice Chairman

David B. Byrd





Betty M. Sartin

Ross Gwynn





Sylvia B. Johnson

Mel O. Battle





Dr. Douglas N. Barker, Superintendent

Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve the resolution for Patricia Van Macklin.  The motion carried unanimously.

E.
Fundraising Request
Dr. Barker reviewed an additional fundraising request from the FCCLA/FTA/FBLA to hold a Buccaneer Idol Talent Show on March 3rd, 2011.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by David Byrd.  The motion carried unanimously.

IV.
REPORTS

· None at this time.

V.
A.
CLOSED SESSION

Gladys Garland made a motion to go into closed session at 7:11 p.m. for the purpose of considering a personnel action that involves an officer or employee of this Board (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(6); and for the purpose of discussing information that is privileged, confidential or not a public record (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(1).  Betty Sartin seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
VI. 
OPEN SESSION

Gladys Garland made a motion to return to open session, Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

VII.
PERSONNEL

Dr. Barker recommended approval of personnel list as presented.  Ross Gwynn moved, seconded by Mel Battle.  The motion carried unanimously.
	Employee Transfer
	

	Finance Dept. Central Office
	Melissa Miller (Replaces Ann-Marie Ellis) Bud. Analyst

	
	

	Employment
	

	Oakwood Elementary
	Mary Knight (Replaces Norma Lee – Counselor)

	
	

	Central Office
	Lisa McDowell (Temporary Position – School Nurse)

	
	

	Retirement
	

	North Elementary
	Betty Graves (Effective end of 2010/11 school year) – Assistant

	
	Ellen Barksdale (Effective end of 2010/11 school year) - Teacher

	Central Office
	Marilyn Foster (Effective 8/1/2011 – Clerical)

	
	

	Substitute Teacher Addition
	

	
	Anita Graves (Effective 2/15/11)

	
	Jo Ann Covington (Effective 2/15/11)


IX.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Copy of letter of response sent to Mr. Nate Hall was given to board members.

· Dr. Barker reviewed a testing handout showing comparisons

· Dr. Barker stated he ran into former employee Ricky Collie who was working at the Civic Center when it opened.  Mr. Collie stated the floor has always been black.  Mrs. Johnson stated Mr. Collie left before the floors were finished and stated the original floor was a natural finish; however, it was painted black due to the glare.
· Chairman Dailey requested board members to turn in a list of things they would like to include for a work session so that a time can be arranged to work on these items or use time in scheduled board meetings to review issues of concern.

X.
BOARD MEMBER OBSERVATIONS

· Mrs. Betty Sartin stated the Calendar Committee recently met and Mrs. Mims did an excellent job of having information prepared ahead of time.  Mrs. Sartin stated that everyone is in favor of finishing the first semester prior to the Christmas break; however, the timeframe will not allow it unless the State approves an earlier start date.  Dr. Barker stated that the group is in the process of finalizing the 2011/12 school calendar and will also have a back-up calendar prepared in the event that the State does approve earlier start dates so that this can be implemented if approved.

· Mrs. Sylvia Johnson stated that the State Fire Marshall will be in the county in the next few weeks and asked if Dr. Barker would like to meet with him.  Dr. Barker indicated he would and to please have him call the Central Office.

· Mrs. Betty Sartin stated there have been quite a few fires in the communities over the past week and the volunteer fire departments needed to use water from Stoney Creek Elementary and were turned away.  Dr. Barker stated that the school does not have a backflow preventer which is needed in these instances.  Dr. Barker stated that the old Burlington Mills is available for water use as well as a pond in the vicinity.  State Law states they are not supposed to allow a hookup without the backflow preventer as this contaminates the water.  Dr. Barker also stated if all other options have been exhausted that the school system would not deny them access; however, they need to know how much water has been used.  As in this case, the water will need to be cleaned due to germ contamination.

· Mrs. Betty Sartin stated the ROTC Ball was very nice and it appeared the students enjoyed themselves very much.
· Mr. David Byrd expressed concern with the ROTC marching in the driveway of the high school heading towards Highway 62, crossing the road, continuing on the sidewalk and again crossing the road near the center of Bartlett Yancey Annex.  Mr. Byrd felt the safety reasons could be an issue as he witnessed a tractor-trailer having a difficult time maneuvering the vehicle while the students were in the road proceeding with their cadence.  Mr. Byrd stated that they should not be in the road if at all possible, or if they have to cross the road, only cross once instead of twice as they are currently doing.  Dr. Barker stated he is reviewing the possibility of renovating the old vocational building to move the ROTC back to the high school campus.  Dr. Barker will have quotes for this proposal in the future for the Board to review.

XI.  ADJOURNMENT

Ross Gwynn made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:01 p.m.  Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The next regular meeting of the Board of Education will be held on Monday,      February 28th, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building. 

_______________________________                               _____________________________

              June B. Dailey                                                               Douglas N. Barker

                 Chairman                                                                       Superintendent
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